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The billows of thy love o'erwhelm me passing sore, ii. 226..63. Haroun er Reshid and the Two Girls dcli.? ? ? ? ? d. The Fourth Voyage of Sindbad
the Sailor.77 The Draper and the Thief (234) dclxi.Marriage to the Poor Old Man, The Rich Man who gave his Fair Daughter in, i. 247..Omar ben
Abdulaziz and the Poets, The Khalif, i. 45..? ? ? ? ? c. The Fishes and the Crab dcxi.Then I took the present and a token of service from myself to
the Khalif and [presenting myself before him], kissed his hands and laid the whole before him, together with the King of Hind's letter. He read the
letter and taking the present, rejoiced therein with an exceeding joy and entreated me with the utmost honour. Then said he to me, 'O Sindbad, is
this king, indeed, such as he avoucheth in this letter?' I kissed the earth and answered, saying, 'O my lord, I myself have seen the greatness of his
kingship to be manifold that which he avoucheth in his letter. On the day of his audience, (212) there is set up for him a throne on the back of a
huge elephant, eleven cubits high, whereon he sitteth and with him are his officers and pages and session-mates, standing in two ranks on his right
hand and on his left. At his head standeth a man, having in his hand a golden javelin, and behind him another, bearing a mace of the same metal,
tipped with an emerald, a span long and an inch thick. When he mounteth, a thousand riders take horse with him, arrayed in gold and silk; and
whenas he rideth forth, he who is before him proclaimeth and saith, "This is the king, mighty of estate and high of dominion!" And he proceedeth
to praise him on this wise and endeth by saying, "This is the king, lord of the crown the like whereof nor Solomon (213) nor Mihraj (214)
possessed!" Then is he silent, whilst he who is behind the king proclaimeth and saith, "He shall die! He shall die! And again I say, he shall die!"
And the other rejoineth, saying, "Extolled be the perfection of the Living One who dieth not!" And by reason of his justice and judgment (215) and
understanding, there is no Cadi in his [capital] city; but all the people of his realm distinguish truth from falsehood and know [and practise] truth
and right for themselves.'.?THE EIGHTH OFFICER'S STORY..Poets, The Khalif Omar ben Abdulaziz and the, i. 45..Then the eunuchs went forth,
that they might perfume the bath [for the use of the brides]; so they essenced it with rose-water and willow-flower-water and bladders of musk and
fumigated it with Cakili (191) aloes-wood and ambergris. Then Shehrzad entered, she and her sister Dinarzad, and they cleansed their heads and
clipped their hair. When they came forth of the bath, they donned raiment and ornaments, [such as were] prepared for the kings of the Chosroes;
and among Shehrzad's apparel was a dress charactered with red gold and wroughten with semblants of birds and beasts. Moreover, they both
encircled their necks with necklaces of jewels of price, in the like whereof Iskender (192) rejoiced not, for therein were great jewels such as amazed
the wit and the eye, and the thought was bewildered at their charms, for indeed, each of them was brighter than the sun and the moon. Before them
they kindled lighted flambeaux in torch-holders of gold, but their faces outshone the flambeaux, for that they had eyes sharper than drawn swords
and the lashes of their eyelids ensorcelled all hearts. Their cheeks were rosy and their necks and shapes swayed gracefully and their eyes wantoned.
And the slave-girls came to meet them with instruments of music..When the evening came and the king sat in his privy chamber, he summoned the
vizier and required of him the story of the thief and the woman. Quoth the vizier, "Know, O king, that.As he was thus, behold, Aamir called out to
him and said, "O my lord, come to my help, or I am a dead man!" So El Abbas went up to him and found him cast down on his back and chained
with four chains to four pickets of iron. He loosed his bonds and said to him, "Go before me, O Aamir." So he fared on before him a little, and
presently they looked, and behold, horsemen making to Zuheir's succour, to wit, twelve thousand cavaliers, with Sehl ben Kaab in their van,
mounted upon a jet-black steed. He charged upon Aamir, who fled from him, then upon El Abbas, who said, "O Aamir, cleave fast to my horse and
guard my back." Aamir did as he bade him, whereupon El Abbas cried out at the folk and falling upon them, overthrew their braves and slew of
them nigh two thousand cavaliers, whilst not one of them knew what was to do nor with whom he fought. Then said one of them to other, "Verily,
the king is slain; so with whom do we wage war? Indeed ye flee from him; so do ye enter under his banners, or not one of you will be saved.".Then
Iblis took the cup and signed to Tuhfeh to sing; and she said, 'Hearkening and obedience.' So she took the lute and tuning it, sang the following
verses:.By Allah, but that I trusted that I should meet you again, ii. 266..? ? ? ? ? God keep the days of love-delight! How dearly sweet they were!
How joyous and how solaceful was life in them whilere!.THE BOOK OF THE THOUSAND NIGHTS AND ONE NIGHT.."He shall not come in
to me. Who is at the door, other than he?" "Heman ben Ghalib el Ferezdec," (55) answered Adi; and Omar said, "It is he who saith, glorying in
adultery ..." [And he repeated the following verses:].? ? ? ? ? p. The Foxes and the Wolf dcxxx.? ? ? ? ? h. The Drop of Honey dlxxxii.? ? ? ? ? The
hands of noble folk do tend me publicly; With waters clear and sweet my thirsting tongue they ply..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ed. Story of the Barber's
Fourth Brother clii.When the banquet was ended and the folk had dispersed, the king said to El Abbas, "I would fain have thee [abide] with me and
I will buy thee a house, so haply we may requite thee the high services for which we are beholden to thee; for indeed thy due is imperative [upon
us] and thy worth is magnified in our eyes; and indeed we have fallen short of thy due in the matter of distance." (83) When the prince heard the
king's speech, he rose and sat down (84) and kissing the earth, returned thanks for his bounty and said, "I am the king's servant, wheresoever I may
be, and under his eye." Then he recounted to him the story of the merchant and the manner of the buying of the house, and the king said, "Indeed, I
would fain have had thee with me and in my neighbourhood.".Credulous Husband, The, i. 270..? ? ? ? ? a. The Christian Broker's Story cix.? ? ? ? ?
d. The Rich Man who gave his Fair Daughter in Marriage to the Poor Old Man dcccxcii.When the affair was prolonged upon the three sharpers,
they went away and sat down a little apart; then they came up to the money-changer privily and said to him, 'If thou canst buy him for us, do so,
and we will give thee a score of dirhems.' Quoth he, 'Go away and sit down afar from him.' So they did his bidding and the money-changer went up
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to the owner of the ass and gave not over tempting him with money and cajoling him and saying, 'Leave yonder fellows and sell me the ass, and I
will reckon him a gift from thee,' till he consented to sell him the ass for five thousand and five hundred dirhems. Accordingly the money-changer
counted down to him five thousand and five hundred dirhems of his own money, and the owner of the ass took the price and delivered the ass to
him, saying, 'Whatsoever betideth, though he abide a deposit about thy neck, (46) sell him not to yonder rogues for less than ten thousand dirhems,
for that they would fain buy him because of a hidden treasure whereof they know, and nought can guide them thereto but this ass. So close thy hand
on him and gainsay me not, or thou wilt repent.'.? ? ? ? ? Your water I'll leave without drinking, for there Too many already have drunken
whilere..Then El Abbas went in to Mariyeh in a happy and praiseworthy hour (123) and found her an unpierced pearl and a goodly filly that had
never been mounted; wherefore he rejoiced and was glad and made merry, and care and sorrow ceased from him and his life was pleasant and
trouble departed and he abode with her in the gladsomest of case and in the most easeful of life, till seven days were past, when King El Aziz
determined to set out and return to his kingdom and bade his son seek leave of his father-in-law to depart with his wife to his own country. [So El
Abbas bespoke King Ins of this] and he granted him the leave he sought; whereupon he chose out a red camel, taller (124) than the [other] camels,
and mounting Mariyeh in a litter thereon, loaded it with apparel and ornaments..When the damsel heard these verses, she wept till her clothes were
drenched and drew near the old woman, who said to her, 'Knowest thou such an one?' And wept and said, 'He is my lord. Whence knowest thou
him?' 'O my lady,' answered the old woman, 'sawst thou not the madman who came hither yesterday with the old woman? He was thy lord. But this
is no time for talk. When it is night, get thee to the top of the palace [and wait] on the roof till thy lord come to thee and contrive for thy
deliverance.' Then she gave her what she would of perfumes and returning to the chamberlain, acquainted him with that which had passed, and he
told the youth..134. The Malice of Women dlxxviii.? ? ? ? ? In glory's raiment clad, by thee the stars of heaven are shamed And in amaze the full
moon stares to see thy goodlihead..Ten Viziers, The, i. 61.Mariyeh folded the letter and gave it to Shefikeh, bidding her carry it to El Abbas. So she
took it and going with it to his door, would have entered; but the chamberlains and serving-men forbade her, till they had gotten her leave from the
prince. When she went in to him, she found him sitting in the midst of the five damsels aforesaid, whom his father had brought him. So she gave
him the letter and he took it and read it. Then he bade one of the damsels, whose name was Khefifeh and who came from the land of China, tune
her lute and sing upon the subject of separation. So she came forward and tuning the lute, played thereon in four-and-twenty modes; after which she
returned to the first mode and sang the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? How many an one, with loss of wealth, hath turned mine enemy!.One
day, I changed my clothes and putting money in my sleeve, sallied forth to explore the holes and corners of this city, and as I was going about, I
saw a handsome house. Its goodliness pleased me; so I stood looking on it, and behold, a lovely woman [at the lattice]. When she saw me, she
made haste and descended, whilst I abode confounded. Then I betook myself to a tailor there and questioned him of the house and to whom it
belonged. Quoth he, "It belongeth to such an one the notary, may God curse him!" "Is he her father?" asked I; [and he replied, "Yes."] So I repaired
in haste to a man, with whom I had been used to deposit my goods for sale, and told him that I desired to gain access to such an one the notary.
Accordingly he assembled his friends and we betook ourselves to the notary's house. When we came in to him, we saluted him and sat with him,
and I said to him, "I come to thee as a suitor, desiring the hand of thy daughter in marriage." Quoth he, "I have no daughter befitting this man." And
I rejoined, "God aid thee! My desire is for thee and not for her." (213) But he still refused and his friends said to him, "This is an honourable man
and thine equal in estate, and it is not lawful to thee that thou hinder the girl of her fortune." Quoth he to them, "Verily, my daughter whom ye seek
is passing foul-favoured and in her are all blameworthy qualities." And I said, "I accept her, though she be as thou sayest." Then said the folk,
"Extolled be the perfection of God! A truce to talk! [The thing is settled;] so say the word, how much wilt thou have [to her dowry]?" Quoth he, "I
must have four thousand dinars." And I said, "Hearkening and obedience.".? ? ? ? ? Algates ye are our prey become; this many a day and night
Right instantly of God we've craved to be vouchsafed your sight..[So he fared on towards them] and when he drew near unto them, he knew them
and they knew him; whereupon they lighted down from their horses and saluting him, gave him joy of his safety and the folk flocked to him. When
he came to his father, they embraced and greeted each other a long time, whilst neither of them availed unto speech, for the greatness of that which
betided them of joy in reunion. Then El Abbas bade the folk mount; so they mounted and his mamelukes surrounded him and they entered Baghdad
on the most magnificent wise and in the highest worship and glory..66. The Imam Abou Yousuf with Er Reshid and Zubeideh dclii.?THE
TWELFTH OFFICER'S STORY..? ? ? ? ? Oft as my yearning waxeth, my heart consoleth me With hopes of thine enjoyment in all
security.."When I [returned from my sixth voyage, I] forswore travel and renounced commerce, saying in myself, 'What hath befallen me sufficeth
me.' So I abode at home and passed my time in pleasance and delight, till, one day, as I sat at mine ease, plying the wine-cup [with my friends],
there came a knocking at the door. The doorkeeper opened and found without one of the Khalif's pages, who came in to me and said, 'The
Commander of the Faithful biddeth thee to him.' So I accompanied him to the presence of the Khalif and kissing the earth before him, saluted him.
He bade me welcome and entreated me with honour and said to me, 'O Sindbad, I have an occasion with thee, which I would have thee accomplish
for me.' So I kissed his hand and said, 'O my lord, what is the lord's occasion with the slave?' Quoth he, 'I would have thee go to the King of
Serendib and carry him our letter and our present, even as he sent us a present and a letter.'.Peace on you, people of my troth! With peace I do you
greet, ii. 224..38. The Lover who feigned himself a Thief to save his Mistress's Honour dlvii.31. The City of Lebtait dxxxii.Benou Tai, En Numan
and the Arab of the, i. 203..I did as she bade me and when I returned, she said to me, "Sit, so I may relate to thee yonder fellow's case, lest thou be
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affrighted at that which hath befallen him. Thou must know that I am the Khalif's favourite, nor is there any more in honour with him than I; and I
am allowed six nights in each month, wherein I go down [into the city and take up my abode] with my [former] mistress, who reared me; and when
I go down thus, I dispose of myself as I will. Now this young man was the son of neighbours of my mistress, when I was a virgin girl. One day, my
mistress was [engaged] with the chief [officers] of the palace and I was alone in the house. When the night came on, I went up to the roof, so I
might sleep there, and before I was aware, this youth came up from the street and falling upon me, knelt on my breast. He was armed with a
poniard and I could not win free of him till he had done away my maidenhead by force; and this sufficed him not, but he must needs disgrace me
with all the folk, for, as often as I came down from the palace, he would lie in wait for me by the way and swive me against my will and follow me
whithersoever I went. This, then, is my story, and as for thee, thou pleasest me and thy patience pleaseth me and thy good faith and loyal service,
and there abideth with me none dearer than thou." Then I lay with her that night and there befell what befell between us till the morning, when she
gave me wealth galore and fell to coming to the pavilion six days in every month..So, when the night darkened, we sallied forth to make our round,
attended by men with sharp swords, and went round about the streets and compassed the city, till we came to the by-street where was the woman,
and it was the middle of the night Here we smelt rich scents and heard the clink of earrings; so I said to my comrades, "Methinks I spy an
apparition," And the captain of the watch said, "See what it is." So I came forward and entering the lane, came presently out again and said, "I have
found a fair woman and she tells me that she is from the Citadel and that the night surprised her and she espied this street and seeing its cleanness
and the goodliness of its ordinance, knew that it appertained to a man of rank and that needs must there be in it a guardian to keep watch over it,
wherefore she took shelter therein." Quoth the captain of the watch to me, "Take her and carry her to thy house." But I answered, "I seek refuge
with Allah! (93) My house is no place of deposit (94) and on this woman are trinkets and apparel [of price]. By Allah, we will not deposit her save
with Amin el Hukrn, in whose street she hath been since the first of the darkness; wherefore do thou leave her with him till the break of day." And
he said, "As thou wilt." Accordingly, I knocked at the Cadi's door and out came a black slave of his slaves, to whom said I, "O my lord, take this
woman and let her be with you till break of day, for that the lieutenant of the Amir Ilmeddin hath found her standing at the door of your house, with
trinkets and apparel [of price] on her, and we feared lest her responsibility be upon you; (95) wherefore it is most fit that she pass the night with
you." So the slave opened and took her in with him..They tell that Haroun er Reshid was sitting one day to do away grievances, when there came
up to him a woman and said to him, "O Commander of the Faithful, may God accomplish thine affair and cause thee rejoice in that which He hath
given thee and increase thee in elevation! Indeed, thou hast done justice (85) and wrought equitably." (86) Quoth the Khalif to those who were
present with him, "Know ye what this woman meaneth by her saying?" And they answered, "Of a surety, she meaneth not otherwise than well, O
Commander of the Faithful." "Nay," rejoined Haroun; "she purposeth only in this an imprecation against me. As for her saying, 'God accomplish
thine affair!' she hath taken it from the saying of the poet, 'When an affair is accomplished, its abatement (87) beginneth. Beware of cessation,
whenas it is said, "It is accomplished."' As for her saying 'God cause thee rejoice in that which He hath given thee,' she took it from the saying of
God the Most High, 'Till, whenas they rejoiced in that which they were given, we took them suddenly and lo, they were confounded!' (88) As for
her saying, 'God increase thee in elevation!' she took it from the saying of the poet, 'No bird flieth and riseth up on high, but, like as he flieth, he
falleth.' And as for her saying, 'Indeed, thou hast done justice and wrought equitably,' it is from the saying of the Most High, '[If ye deviate (89) or
lag behind or turn aside, verily, God of that which ye do is aware;' (90) and] 'As for the transgressors,' (91) they are fuel for hell[-fire]." (92).? ? ? ?
? In every rejoicing a boon (232) midst the singers and minstrels am I;.? ? ? ? ? b. The Controller's Story xxvii.When the boy saw what the
treasure-seeker had done with him he committed his affair to God (extolled be His perfection and exalted be He!) and abode perplexed concerning
his case and said, 'How bitter is this death!' For that indeed the world was darkened on him and the pit was blinded to him. So he fell a-weeping and
saying, 'I was delivered from the lion and the thieves and now is my death [appointed to be] in this pit, where I shall die lingeringly.' And he abode
confounded and looked for nothing but death. As he pondered [his affair], behold, he heard a sound of water running with a mighty noise; so he
arose and walked in the pit, following after the sound, till he came to a corner and heard the mighty running of water. So he laid his ear to the sound
of the current and hearing it a great strength, said in himself, 'This is the running of a mighty water and needs must I die in this place, be it to-day or
to-morrow; so I will cast myself into the water and not die a lingering death in this pit.'.When she had made an end of her song, all who were in the
assembly wept for the daintiness of her speech and the sweetness of her voice and El Abbas said to her, "Well done, O Merziyeh I Indeed, thou
confoundest the wits with the goodliness of thy verses and the elegance of thy speech." All this while Shefikeh abode gazing upon her, and when
she beheld El Abbas his slave-girls and considered the goodliness of their apparel and the nimbleness of their wits and the elegance of their speech,
her reason was confounded. Then she sought leave of El Abbas and returning to her mistress Mariyeh, without letter or answer, acquainted her with
his case and that wherein he was of puissance and delight and majesty and venerance and loftiness of rank. Moreover, she told her what she had
seen of the slave-girls and their circumstance and that which they had said and how they had made El Abbas desireful of returning to his own
country by the recitation of verses to the sound of the strings..Then said he whom she had delivered from torture and for whom she had paid a
thousand dirhems and who had required her of herself in his house, for that her beauty pleased him, and [when she refused to yield to him] had
forged a letter against her and treacherously denounced her to the Sultan and requited her bounty with ingratitude, 'I am he who wronged her and
lied against her, and this is the issue of the oppressor's affair.'.A certain thief was a [cunning] workman and used not to steal aught, till he had spent
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all that was with him; moreover, he stole not from his neighbours, neither companied with any of the thieves, lest some one should come to know
him and his case get wind. On this wise he abode a great while, in flourishing case, and his secret was concealed, till God the Most High decreed
that he broke in upon a poor man, deeming that he was rich. When he entered the house, he found nought, whereat he was wroth, and necessity
prompted him to wake the man, who was asleep with his wife. So he aroused him and said to him, 'Show me thy treasure.'.EL HEJJAJ AND THE
THREE YOUNG MEN. (69).When I entered the service of this Amir, (88) I had a great repute and every lewd fellow feared me of all mankind,
and whenas I rode through the city, all the folk would point at me with their fingers and eyes. It befell one day, as I sat in the house of the
prefecture, with my back against a wall, considering in myself, there fell somewhat in my lap, and behold, it was a purse sealed and tied. So I took
it in my hand and behold, it had in it a hundred dirhems, (89) but I found not who threw it and I said, "Extolled be the perfection of God, the King
of the Kingdoms!" (90) Another day, [as I sat on like wise,] somewhat fell on me and startled me, and behold, it was a purse like the first. So I took
it and concealing its affair, made as if I slept, albeit sleep was not with me..Khorassan, his Son and his Governor, Story of the Man of, i.
218..Merchant of Cairo and the Favourite of the Khalif El Maraoun El Hakim bi Amrillah, The, iii. 171..? ? ? ? ? And whenas the dogs at a fountain
have lapped, The lions to drink of the water forbear.".? ? ? ? ? i. The Woman who made her Husband sift Dust dlxxxii.2. The Fisherman and the
Genie iii.When it was the second day, the second of the king's viziers, whose name was Beheroun, came in to him and said, "God advance the king!
This that yonder youth hath done is a grave matter and a foul deed and a heinous against the household of the king." So Azadbekht bade fetch the
youth, because of the saying of the vizier; and when he came into his presence, he said to him, "Out on thee, O youth! Needs must I slay thee by the
worst of deaths, for indeed thou hast committed a grave crime, and I will make thee a warning to the folk." "O king," answered the youth, "hasten
not, for the looking to the issues of affairs is a pillar of the realm and [a cause of] continuance and sure stablishment for the kingship. Whoso
looketh not to the issues of affairs, there befalleth him that which befell the merchant, and whoso looketh to the issues of affairs, there betideth him
of joyance that which betided the merchant's son." "And what is the story of the merchant and his son?" asked the king. "O king," answered the
youth,.So he repaired to the vizier and repeated to him the answer; and he marvelled at its justness and said to him, 'Go; by Allah, I will ask thee no
more questions, for thou with thy skill marrest my foundation.' (233) Then he entreated him friendly and the merchant acquainted him with the
affair of the old woman; whereupon quoth the vizier, 'Needs must the man of understanding company with those of understanding.' Thus did this
weak woman restore to that man his life and good on the easiest wise. Nor," added the vizier, "is this more extraordinary than the story of the
credulous husband.".? ? ? ? ? It chances whiles that the blind man escapes a pit, Whilst he who is clear of sight falls into it..But she said, 'There is a
thing wherewith we will make her confess, and all that is in her heart shall be discovered to thee.' 'What is that?' asked the king, and she answered,
'I will bring thee a hoopoe's heart, (138) which, when she sleepeth, do thou lay upon her heart and question her of all thou wilt, and she will
discover this unto thee and show forth the truth to thee." The king rejoiced in this and said to his nurse, 'Hasten and let none know of thee.' So she
arose and going in to the queen, said to her, 'I have done thine occasion and it is on this wise. This night the king will come in to thee and do thou
feign thyself asleep; and if he ask thee of aught, do thou answer him, as if in thy sleep.' The queen thanked her and the old woman went away and
fetching the hoopoe's heart, gave it to the king..The Sixteenth Night of the Month..Sharpers who cheated each his Fellow, The Two, ii. 28..When
Tuhfeh beheld this, she called to mind her lord and wept sore and said, 'I beseech God the Most High to vouchsafe me speedy deliverance, so I may
return to my palace and that my high estate and queendom and glory and be reunited with my lord and master Er Reshid.' Then she walked in that
garden and saw in its midst a dome of white marble, raised on columns of black teak and hung with curtains embroidered with pearls and jewels.
Amiddleward this pavilion was a fountain, inlaid with all manner jacinths, and thereon a statue of gold, and [beside it] a little door. She opened the
door and found herself in a long passage; so she followed it and behold, a bath lined with all kinds of precious marbles and floored with a mosaic of
pearls and jewels. Therein were four cisterns of alabaster, one facing other, and the ceiling of the bath was of glass coloured with all manner
colours, such as confounded the understanding of the folk of understanding and amazed the wit..100. The Lovers of the Benou Tai ccccx.? ? ? ? ?
And when the sun of morning sees her visage and her smile, O'ercome. he hasteneth his face behind the clouds to hide..Then they agreed upon a
device between them, to wit, that they should feign an occasion in their own country, under pretext that she had there wealth buried from the time
of her husband Melik Shah and that none knew of it but this eunuch who was with her, wherefore it behoved that he should go and fetch it. So she
acquainted the king her husband with this and sought of him leave for the eunuch to go: and the king granted him permission for the journey and
charged him cast about for a device, lest any get wind of him. Accordingly, the eunuch disguised himself as a merchant and repairing to Belehwan's
city, began to enquire concerning the youth's case; whereupon they told him that he had been prisoned in an underground dungeon and that his
uncle had released him and dispatched him to such a place, where they had slain him. When the eunuch heard this, it was grievous to him and his
breast was straitened and he knew not what he should do..Then the thieves addressed themselves to sharing their booty and presently fell out
concerning a sword that was among the spoil, who should take it. Quoth the captain, 'Methinks we were better prove it; so, if it be good, we shall
know its worth, and if it be ill, we shall know that.' And they said, 'Try it on this dead man, for he is fresh.' So the captain took the sword and
drawing it, poised it and brandished it; but, when Er Razi saw this, he made sure of death and said in himself, 'I have borne the washing and the
boiling water and the pricking with the knife and the grave and its straitness and all this [beating], trusting in God that I might be delivered from
death, and [hitherto] I have been delivered; but, as for the sword, I may not brook that, for but one stroke of it, and I am a dead man.'.? ? ? ? ? My
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friends have not accustomed me to rigour; for, of old, When I forsook them, they to seek accord did not disdain..The kings and all those who were
present rejoiced in this with an exceeding delight and the accursed Iblis came up to Tuhfeh and kissing her hand, said to her, 'There abideth but
little of the night; so do thou tarry with us till the morrow, when we will apply ourselves to the wedding (203) and the circumcision.' Then all the
Jinn went away, whereupon Tuhfeh rose to her feet and Iblis said, 'Go ye up with Tuhfeh to the garden for the rest of the night.' So Kemeriyeh took
her and carried her into the garden. Now this garden contained all manner birds, nightingale and mocking-bird and ringdove and curlew (204) and
other than these of all the kinds, and therein were all kinds of fruits. Its channels (205) were of gold and silver and the water thereof, as it broke
forth of its conduits, was like unto fleeing serpents' bellies, and indeed it was as it were the Garden of Eden. (206).154. King Mohammed ben
Sebaik and the Merchant Hassan dcclvi.Physician by his Wife's Commandment, The Weaver who became a, ii. 21..116. Iskender Dhoulkernein and
a certain Tribe of Poor Folk cccclxiv.When it was eventide, the king caused avoid his sitting chamber and summoned the vizier, who presented
himself and making his obeisance to the king, kissed the earth before him and bespoke him as follows:.King Azadbekht and his Son, History of, i.
61..There was once a man who was exceeding cautious over himself, and he set out one day on a journey to a land abounding in wild beasts. The
caravan wherein he was came by night to the gate of a city; but the warders refused to open to them; so they passed the night without the city, and
there were lions there. The man aforesaid, of the excess of his caution, could not fix upon a place wherein he should pass the night, for fear of the
wild beasts and reptiles; so he went about seeking an empty place wherein he might lie..Ibrahim and his Son, Story of King, i. 138.."There was
once a merchant named Abou Temam, and he was a man of understanding and good breeding, quick-witted and truthful in all his affairs, and he
had wealth galore. Now there was in his land an unjust king and a jealous, and Abou Temam feared for his wealth from this king and said, 'I will
remove hence to another place where I shall not be in fear.' So he made for the city of Ilan Shah and built himself a palace therein and transporting
his wealth thither, took up his abode there. Presently, the news of him reached King Ilan Shah; so he sent to bid him to his presence and said to
him, 'We know of thy coming to us and thine entry under our allegiance, and indeed we have heard of thine excellence and wit and generosity; so
welcome to thee and fair welcome! The land is thy land and at thy commandment, and whatsoever occasion thou hast unto us, it is [already]
accomplished unto thee; and it behoveth that thou be near our person and of our assembly.' Abou Temam prostrated himself to the king and said to
him, 'O king, I will serve thee with my wealth and my life, but do thou excuse me from nearness unto thee, for that, [if I took service about thy
person], I should not be safe from enemies and enviers.' Then he addressed himself to serve the king with presents and largesses, and the king saw
him to be intelligent, well-bred and of good counsel; so he committed to him the ordinance of his affairs and in his hand was the power to bind and
loose..Meanwhile, the woman went out at hazard and donning devotee's apparel, fared on without ceasing, till she came to a city and found the
king's deputies dunning the towns-folk for the tribute, out of season. Presently, she saw a man, whom they were pressing for the tribute; so she
enquired of his case and being acquainted therewith, paid down the thousand dirhems for him and delivered him from beating; whereupon he
thanked her and those who were present. When he was set free, he accosted her and besought her to go with him to his dwelling. So she
accompanied him thither and supped with him and passed the night. When the night darkened on him, his soul prompted him to evil, for that which
he saw of her beauty and loveliness, and he lusted after her and required her [of love]; but she repelled him and bade him fear God the Most High
and reminded him of that which she had done with him of kindness and how she had delivered him from beating and humiliation.."O elder," added
she, "if Muslims and Jews and Nazarenes drink wine, who are we [that we should abstain from it]?" "By Allah, O my lady," answered he, "spare
thine endeavour, for this is a thing to which I will not hearken." When she knew that he would not consent to her desire, she said to him, "O elder, I
am of the slave-girls of the Commander of the Faithful and the food waxeth on me (34) and if I drink not, I shall perish, (35) nor wilt thou be
assured against the issue of my affair. As for me, I am quit of blame towards thee, for that I have made myself known to thee and have bidden thee
beware of the wrath of the Commander of the Faithful.".I kissed his hand and thanked him, and as I was walking about, [waiting,] up came the
guards and eunuchs with the women, who were weeping and crying out and taking leave of one another. The eunuchs cried out to us, whereupon
we came with the boat, and they said to the boatman, "Who is this?" "This is my mate," answered he, "[whom I have brought,] to help me, so one
of us may keep the boat, whilst another doth your service." Then they brought out to us the women, one by one, saying, "Throw them [in] by the
Island;" and we answered, "It is well." Now each of them was shackled and they had made a jar of sand fast about her neck. We did as the eunuchs
bade us and ceased not to take the women, one after another, and cast them in, till they gave us my mistress and I winked to my comrade. So we
took her and carried her out into mid-stream, where I gave her the empty calabashes (188) and said to her, "Wait for me at the mouth of the canal."
Then we cast her in, after we had loosed the jar of sand from her neck and done off her fetters, and returned..Hindbad the Porter, Sindbad the Sailor
and, iii. 199..14. Khelif the Fisherman (227) cccxxi.? ? ? ? ? The earth is my birth-place, indeed; but my place Of abidance is still in the cheeks of
the fair..Officers of Police, El Melik ez Zahir Rukneddin Bibers el Bunducdar and the Sixteen, ii. 117..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ef. Story of the Barber's
Sixth Brother clviii.? ? ? ? ? Reproach me not for what I did, but be thou kind to one Who's sick of body and whose heart is wasted all away..? ? ? ?
? Our stead, that late was desert, grew green and eke our trees, That barren were, grew loaded with ripened fruits galore..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ee. Story
of the Barber's Fifth Brother xxxii.? ? ? ? ? I clipped her (118) in mine arms and straight grew drunken with the scent Of a fresh branch that had
been reared in affluence and content..57. Werdan the Butcher's Adventure with the Lady and the Bear cccliii.? ? ? ? ? Yea, to the earth that
languished for lack of rain, the clouds Were bounteous; so it flourished and plenteous harvests bore;.121. The Devout Platter-maker and his Wife
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cccclxviii.The eunuch returned and told the king, who said, "Indeed, we have been neglectful with regard to El Abbas. What shall be our excuse
with the king? By Allah, my soul misdoubted me that the youth was of the sons of the kings!" The Lady Afifeh, his wife, saw him lamenting for
[his usage of] El Abbas and said to him, "O king, what is it thou regrettest with this exceeding regret?" Quoth he, "Thou knowest the stranger
youth, who gave us the rubies?" "Assuredly," answered she; and he said, "Yonder youths, who have halted in the palace court, are his mamelukes,
and his father King El Aziz, lord of Yemen, hath pitched his camp in the Green Meadow; for he is come with his army to seek him, and the number
of his troops is [four-and-] twenty thousand men." [Then he went out from her], and when she heard his words, she wept sore for him and had
compassion on his case and sent after him, counselling him to send for the mamelukes and lodge them [in the palace] and entertain them..? ? ? ? ? ?
? ? ? ? ea. Story of the Barber's First Brother xxxi.113. The Angel of Death with the Proud King and the Devout Man cccclxii.Now this present was
a cup of ruby, a span high and a finger's length broad, full of fine pearls, each a mithcal (211) in weight and a bed covered with the skin of the
serpent that swalloweth the elephant, marked with spots, each the bigness of a dinar, whereon whoso sitteth shall never sicken; also an hundred
thousand mithcals of Indian aloes-wood and thirty grains of camphor, each the bigness of a pistachio-nut, and a slave-girl with her paraphernalia, a
charming creature, as she were the resplendent moon. Then the king took leave of me, commending me to the merchants and the captain of the
ship, and I set out, with that which was entrusted to my charge and my own good, and we ceased not to pass from island to island and from country
to country, till we came to Baghdad, when I entered my house and foregathered with my family and brethren..Fortune, Of the Uselessness of
Endeavour against Persistent Ill, i. 70..Presently, there came in upon us a spunger, without leave, and we went on playing, whilst he played with us.
Then quoth the Sultan to the Vizier, "Bring the spunger who cometh in to the folk, without leave or bidding, that we may enquire into his case.
Then will I cut off his head." So the headsman arose and dragged the spunger before the Sultan, who bade cut off his head. Now there was with
them a sword, that would not cut curd; (151) so the headsman smote him therewith and his head flew from his body. When we saw this, the wine
fled from our heads and we became in the sorriest of plights. Then my friends took up the body and went out with it, that they might hide it, whilst
I took the head and made for the river..167. Kemerezzeman and the Jeweller's Wife dcccclxiii.? ? ? ? ? No rest is there for me, no life wherein I
may delight, Nor pleasant meat nor drink avails to please me, night or day..Fair patience practise, for thereon still followeth content, iii. 116..The
eunuch fell a-weeping in the pit and the youth said to him, 'What is this weeping and what shall it profit here?' Quoth the eunuch, 'I weep not for
fear of death, but of pity for thee and the sorriness of thy case and because of thy mother's heart and for that which thou hast suffered of horrors and
that thy death should be this abject death, after the endurance of all manner stresses.' But the youth said, 'That which hath betided me was forewrit
to me and that which is written none hath power to efface; and if my term be advanced, none may avail to defer it.' (136) Then they passed that
night and the following day and the next night and the next day [in the pit], till they were weak with hunger and came near upon death and could
but groan feebly..? ? ? ? ? j. The Enchanted Springs dcccclxxxvi.When her master heard this, his reason fled for joy and he went to his friend the
draper and said to him, "Thou wast right in the matter of the damsel, for that she is enamoured of the young Damascene; so how shall I do?" Quoth
the other, "Go to the bazaar and when thou seest him, salute him and say to him, 'Indeed, thy departure the other day, without accomplishing thine
occasion, was grievous to me; so, if thou be still minded to buy the girl, I will abate thee an hundred dinars of that which thou badest for her, by
way of hospitable entreatment of thee and making myself agreeable to thee; for that thou art a stranger in our land.' If he say to thee, 'I have no
desire for her' and hold off from thee, know that he will not buy; in which case, let me know, so I may contrive thee another device; and if he say to
thee other than this, conceal not from me aught..Then he bade set up for her a tent and another for himself, facing hers, so he might worship God
with her, and fell to sending her food; and she said in herself, 'This is a king and it is not lawful for me that I suffer him forsake his subjects and his
kingdom for my sake. So she said to the serving-woman, who used to bring her the food, 'Speak to the king, so he may return to his women, for he
hath no need of me and I desire to abide in this place, so I may worship God the Most High therein.' The slave-girl returned to the king and told
him this, whereupon he sent back to her, saying, 'I have no need of the kingship and I also desire to abide here and worship God with thee in this
desert.' When she found this earnestness in him, she consented to his wishes and said, 'O king, I will consent unto thee in that which thou desirest
and will be to thee a wife, but on condition that thou bring me Dadbin the king and his Vizier Kardan and his chamberlain (116) and that they be
present in thine assembly, so I may speak a word with them in thy presence, to the intent that thou mayest redouble in affection for me.' Quoth
Kisra, 'And what is thine occasion unto this?' So she related to him her story from first to last, how she was the wife of Dadbin the king and how
the latter's vizier had miscalled her honour..? ? ? ? ? All wasted is my body and bowels tortured sore; Love's fire on me still waxeth, mine eyes with
tears still rain..70. Khusrau and Shirin and the Fisherman dclvi.Meanwhile, Aboulhusn abode in the Khalifate, taking and giving, ordering and
forbidding and giving effect to his word, till the end of the day, when he gave [those who were present] leave and permission [to withdraw], and the
Amirs and officers of state departed to their occasions. Then the eunuchs came to him and calling down on him length of life and continuance [of
glory and prosperity], walked in attendance upon him and raised the curtain, and he entered the pavilion of the harem, where he found candles
lighted and lamps burning and singing-women smiting [on instruments of music]. When he saw this, he was confounded in his wit and said in
himself, "By Allah, I am in truth Commander of the Faithful!" As soon as he appeared, the slave-girls rose to him and carrying him up on to the
estrade, (30) brought him a great table, spread with the richest meats. So he ate thereof with all his might, till he had gotten his fill, when he called
one of the slave-girls and said to her, "What is thy name?" "My name is Miskeh," replied she, and he said to another, "What is thy name?" Quoth
transactions-of-the-kent-archaeological-society-vol-16.pdf
Page 6/10

Transactions Of The Kent Archaeological Society Vol 16

she, "My name is Terkeh." Then said he to a third, "What is thy name?" "My name is Tuhfeh," answered she; and he went on to question the
damsels of their names, one after another, [till he had made the round of them all], when he rose from that place and removed to the
wine-chamber..Journeyman and the Girl, The, ii. 17..? ? ? ? ? d. The Crow and the Serpent dcxi.? ? ? ? ? Desire hath left me wasted, afflicted, sore
afraid, For the spy knows the secret whereof I do complain..117. The Favourite and her Lover M.70. Aboulaswed and his squinting Slave-girl
ccclxxxvii.? ? ? ? ? The dwellings, indeed, one and all, I adorned, Bewildered and dazed with delight at your view;.When the king heard this, he
said in himself, "Since the tither repented, in consequence of the admonitions [of the woodcutter], it behoves that I spare this vizier, so I may hear
the story of the thief and the woman." And he bade Er Rehwan withdraw to his lodging..When she had made an end of her verses, Er Reshid said to
her, 'O Tuhfeh, thine absence was extraordinary, but thy presence (251) is yet more extraordinary.' 'By Allah, O my lord,' answered she, 'thou sayst
sooth.' And she took his hand and said to him, 'See what I have brought with me.' So he looked and saw riches such as neither words could describe
nor registers avail to set out, pearls and jewels and jacinths and precious stones and great pearls and magnificent dresses of honour, adorned with
pearls and jewels and embroidered with red gold. Moreover, she showed him that which Queen Es Shuhba had bestowed on her of those carpets,
which she had brought with her, and that her throne, the like whereof neither Chosroes nor Cassar possessed, and those tables inlaid with pearls and
jewels and those vessels, that amazed all who looked on them, and the crown, that was on the head of the circumcised boy, and those dresses of
honour, which Queen Es Shuhba and the Sheikh Aboultawaif had put off upon her, and the trays wherein were those riches; brief, she showed him
treasures the like whereof he had never in his life set eyes on and which the tongue availeth not to describe and whereat all who looked thereon
were amazed..? ? ? ? ? The Lord's alternatives are these, wherewith He's wont The needy wretch to ply and those in sore duresse..? ? ? ? ? Midst
colours, my colour excelleth in light And I would every eye of my charms might have sight..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ab. The King's Son and the Ogress
xv."There was once a king of the kings, whose name was Bekhtzeman, and he was a great eater and drinker and carouser. Now enemies of his
made their appearance in certain parts of his realm and threatened him; and one of his friends said to him, 'O king, the enemy maketh for thee: be
on thy guard against him.' Quoth Bekhtzeman, 'I reck not of him, for that I have arms and wealth and men and am not afraid of aught.' Then said
his friends to him, 'Seek aid of God, O king, for He will help thee more than thy wealth and thine arms and thy men.' But he paid no heed to the
speech of his loyal counsellors, and presently the enemy came upon him and waged war upon him and got the victory over him and his trust in
other than God the Most High profited him nought. So he fled from before him and seeking one of the kings, said to him, 'I come to thee and lay
hold upon thy skirts and take refuge with thee, so thou mayst help me against mine enemy.'.As for the merchant, he bought him a sheep and
slaughtering it, roasted it and dressed birds and [other] meats of various kinds and colours and bought dessert and sweetmeats and fresh fruits. Then
he repaired to El Abbas and conjured him to accept of his hospitality and enter his house and eat of his victual. The prince consented to his wishes
and went with him till they came to his house, when the merchant bade him enter. So El Abbas entered and saw a goodly house, wherein was a
handsome saloon, with a vaulted estrade. When he entered the saloon, he found that the merchant had made ready food and dessert and perfumes,
such as overpass description; and indeed he had adorned the table with sweet-scented flowers and sprinkled musk and rose-water upon the food.
Moreover, he had smeared the walls of the saloon with ambergris and set [the smoke of burning] aloes-wood abroach therein..So Aamir took the
water-skin and made for the water; but, when he came to the well, behold, two young men with gazelles, and when they saw him, they said to him,
"Whither wilt thou, O youth, and of which of the Arabs art thou?" "Harkye, lads," answered he, "fill me my water-skin, for that I am a stranger man
and a wayfarer and I have a comrade who awaiteth me." Quoth they, "Thou art no wayfarer, but a spy from El Akil's camp." Then they took him
and carried him to [their king] Zuheir ben Shebib; and when he came before him, he said to him, "Of which of the Arabs art thou?" Quoth Aamir,
"I am a wayfarer." And Zuheir said, "Whence comest thou and whither wilt thou?" "I am on my way to Akil," answered Aamir. When he named
Akil, those who were present were agitated; but Zuheir signed to them with his eyes and said to him, "What is thine errand with Akil?" Quoth he,
"We would fain see him, my friend and I.".In every rejoicing a boon (240) midst the singers and minstrels am I, ii. 258.? ? ? ? ? b. Story of the
Enchanted Youth vii 3. The Porter and the Three Ladies of Baghdad ix.On the morrow, he betook himself to the shop of his friend the druggist,
who welcomed him and questioned him of his case and how he had fared that day. Quoth the singer, 'May God requite thee with good, O my
brother! For that thou hast directed me unto easance!' And he related to him his adventure with the woman, till he came to the mention of her
husband, when he said, 'And at midday came the cuckold her husband and knocked at the door. So she wrapped me in the mat, and when he had
gone about his business, I came forth and we returned to what we were about.' This was grievous to the druggist and he repented of having taught
him [how he should do] and misdoubted of his wife. So he said to the singer, 'And what said she to thee at thy going away?' And the other
answered, 'She bade me come back to her on the morrow. So, behold, I am going to her and I came not hither but that I might acquaint thee with
this, lest thy heart be occupied with me.' Then he took leave of him and went his way. As soon as the druggist was assured that he had reached the
house, he cast the net over his shop (195) and made for his house, misdoubting of his wife, and knocked at the door..Now, when the draper saw the
turban-cloth, he resolved to put away his wife and waited but till he should get together that which was obligatory on him of the dowry and what
not else, (56) for fear of her people. When the old woman arose in the morning, she took the young man and carried him to the draper's house. The
wife opened the door to her and the ill-omened old woman entered with him and said to the lady, "Go, fetch that which thou wouldst have
fine-drawn and give it to my son." So saying, she locked the door on her, whereupon the young man forced her and did his occasion of her and
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went forth. Then said the old woman to her, "Know that this is my son and that he loved thee with an exceeding love and was like to lose his life
for longing after thee. So I practised on thee with this device and came to thee with this turban-cloth, which is not thy husband's, but my son's. Now
have I accomplished my desire; so do thou trust in me and I will put a trick on thy husband for the setting thee right with him, and thou wilt be
obedient to me and to him and to my son." (57) And the wife answered, saying, "It is well. Do so.".Accordingly, the trooper bought him a house
near at hand and made therein an underground passage communicating with his mistress's house. When he had accomplished his affair, the wife
bespoke her husband as her lover had lessoned her and he went out to go to the trooper's house, but turned back by the way, whereupon quoth she
to him, 'By Allah, go forthright, for that my sister asketh of thee.' So the dolt of a fuller went out and made for the trooper's house, whilst his wife
forewent him thither by the secret passage, and going up, sat down beside her lover. Presently, the fuller entered and saluted the trooper and his
[supposed] wife and was confounded at the coincidence of the case. (230) Then doubt betided him and he returned in haste to his dwelling; but she
forewent him by the underground passage to her chamber and donning her wonted clothes, sat [waiting] for him and said to him, 'Did I not bid thee
go to my sister and salute her husband and make friends with them?' Quoth he, 'I did this, but I misdoubted of my affair, when I saw his wife.' And
she said, 'Did I not tell thee that she resembleth me and I her, and there is nought to distinguish between us but our clothes? Go back to her.'.Now
he had with him nought wherewithal he might cover himself; so he wrapped himself up in one of the rugs of the mosque [and abode thus till
daybreak], when the Muezzins came and finding him sitting in that case, said to him, "O youth, what is this plight?" Quoth he, "I cast myself on
your hospitality, imploring your protection from a company of folk who seek to kill me unjustly and oppressively, without cause." And [one of] the
Muezzin[s] said, "Be of good heart and cheerful eye." Then he brought him old clothes and covered him withal; moreover, he set before him
somewhat of meat and seeing upon him signs of gentle breeding, said to him, "O my son, I grow old and desire thee of help, [in return for which] I
will do away thy necessity." "Hearkening and obedience," answered Noureddin and abode with the old man, who rested and took his ease, what
while the youth [did his service in the mosque], celebrating the praises of God and calling the faithful to prayer and lighting the lamps and filling
the ewers (28) and sweeping and cleaning out the place..Then said Er Razi to El Merouzi, 'Come with me to my city, for that it is nearer [than
thine].' So he went with him, and when he came to his lodging, he said to his wife and household and neighbours, 'This is my brother, who hath
been absent in the land of Khorassan and is come back.' And he abode with him in all honour and worship three days' space. On the fourth day, Er
Razi said to him, 'Know, O my brother, that I purpose to do somewhat' 'What is it?' asked El Merouzi. Quoth the other, 'I mean to feign myself dead
and do thou go to the market and hire two porters and a bier. [Then come back and take me up and go round about the streets and markets with me
and collect alms on my account.] (34).? ? ? ? ? And deemedst me a waif, a homeless good-for-nought, A slave-begotten brat, a wanton, witless
wight..? ? ? ? ? Ay, and we would have spread our bosoms in thy way, That so thy feet might fare on eyelids, carpet-wise..? ? ? ? ? c. The Third Old
Man's Story viii.? ? ? ? ? Bravo for a fawn with a houri's eye of black, Like the sun or the shining moon midst the starry train!
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